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BARKHAM PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the annual meeting of the Barkham Parish Council held on 14th December 2021 in the Studio Hall, Arborfield Green Community Centre at 7.30pm.
Strict following of Covid Guidance was adhered to during the meeting.
Present: Mrs Stubbs (in the Chair), Mr Scott, Mr Heyliger, Mr G Dexter, Mrs Edwards, Mr Bundred, Mr Wrobel and the Clerk. 
21/099 To receive and accept any apologies for absence Local Government Act 1972 Sch12
None from Barkham Councillors, Cllr Kaiser sent his apologies, as he was unable to attend the meeting.
21/100 To receive any declarations of interest on items on the agenda (Disclosable Pecuniary Interests) Regulations 2012 (SI 2012/1464)
All Councillors have been granted a dispensation for the discussions of the draft budget and Precept.
21/101 Minutes of the Council Meeting LGA 1972 Sch 12 para 41(1) – 
The minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday 9th November 2021 were approved and signed as a true record.  
21/102 Public Participation (allotted time 15 minutes) Public Bodies (admissions to meetings) Act 1960 s.1 extended by the LG Act 1972 s.100
Adjournment of the Meeting will be called if any members of the public wish to address the Council on any matters or concerns relating to Barkham.

The Vice Chair of the Village Hall Committee attended to request CIL funds to use to replace the Village Hall windows.  
The Windows are 35 years old, wooden framed units.  4 Quotes have been obtained, and the committee has been advised to use UPVC windows, which will be brown in colour.  Brackenwood Windows are the preferred supplier by the committee, as they have good recommendations and reviews.

Questions raised by BPC were:

· You said that 9 windows would be replaced.  Does this cover all windows and doors?  Covers all windows but does not include doors.

· Will there be further requests for finance in the future?  It is possible, yes.

· Previous Capital Expenditure was funded by lottery grants, has this been applied for this time?  No, it is recommended to spread out the lottery grants, and so it was agreed that this time, the Village Hall Committee would approach the Parish Council
· What other Capital Expenditure is coming up in the future?  The Patio needs refurbishing as it has sunk into the ground.

· Income in 2020 was reduced, what is the predicted income for 2021?  It is hoped to be approximately the same as in 2019. 

· Prices at the moment are all over the place due to supply issues. Will this affect the prices when you come to replace at Easter or in the summer?  Possibly.  It was suggested that if BPC decide to support 
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the project, then it should agree to include a 10% contingency in the sum approved with final payment against submitted invoice.

· In the income/expenditure accounts, Capital Expenditure and tangible assets are not listed. Why is this?  Not sure, will check with the treasurer.

A proposal, quotes and copy of accounts was provided to the Council for consideration.  The Clerk will request a copy of the draft accounts for 2021, to assist the Council with its decision.  They will be draft and not audited, so may change.  Councillors are to send any further questions to the Clerk to raise with the Committee.
A decision will be made at the January meeting of the Council, to allow the Council time to review the proposal and other documents to inform on whether CIL funds will be used.
21/103 Planning:
1. Planning Applications – Council discussed and agreed comments or objections on the planning applications received before 9th November 2021, as follows:

213642 - Fieldfare, School Road, Barkham, Wokingham, RG41 4TN
Householder application for the proposed Loft conversion consisting 1 NO. flat roof dormer to rear elevation and 2 NO. roof lights to front elevation.

The drawings provided don’t really make it possible to determine the impact on neighbours.

One resident is concerned about a number of points.

BPC are unable to judge as above and recommend that the Planning Officer makes a site visit to determine if any issues.

213578 - 1 Somerville Close, Wokingham, RG41 4SW
Full application for the change of use of amenity land to residential garden, including erection of a 1.8m boundary fence. (Retrospective)

Barkham Parish Council object on the grounds of: 
The Change is not in keeping with the street scene or character of the area, and the fence does not improve the street scene. 
The erection of the fence has resulted in the footpath becoming more enclosed and a security hazard for users at night, due to the reduction in natural light to the footpath. 
Barkham Parish Council do not support the loss of amenity land.
213579 - 8 Somerville Close, Barkham, RG41 4SW

Full application for the change of use of amenity land to residential garden, including erection of new 1.8m boundary fence. (Retrospective)

The revised planting scheme does not change the views of the parish council and BPC object on the grounds of: 
The Change is not in keeping with the street scene or character of the area, and the fence does not improve the street scene. 
The erection of the fence and planting has resulted in the footpath becoming more enclosed and a security hazard for users at night, due to the reduction in natural light to the footpath. 
There are concerns over the maintenance of the planting in the future, which could allow encroachment onto the footpath by the plants. 
Barkham Parish Council do not support the loss of amenity land.
213690 - Handpost Cottage, Handpost Farm, School Road, Barkham, Wokingham, RG41 4TN
Application for a certificate of existing lawful development for the use of an existing annexe as an independent residential dwelling.
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No Comments on the application, however the council questions whether, as this is now an ‘independent residential dwelling’ if a CIL charge is payable?
WBC Local Plan Update – 

MR Dexter summarised his thoughts on the LPU response.  Mr Dexter, Mr Heyliger and Mr Bundred will complete the form with the summarised points and will send to all councillors for comments and amendments before the next meeting where the submission will be agreed.
213905 - Fernview Cottage, Highlands Avenue, Barkham, RG41 4SP

Householder application for the proposed erection of a single storey side extension following demolition of existing detached garage, demolition of existing utility room, plus changes to fenestration.

No Comment

213576 - 58 Bearwood Road, Barkham, Wokingham, RG41 4SY
Householder application for the proposed erection of a single storey rear extension with 1 no. roof light, erection of a single storey side extension with 1 no. roof light following demolition of existing conservatory, insertion of 3 no. roof lights to existing roof, changes to fenestration and associated landscaping works.
No Comment

213928 - 31 Barkham Ride, Barkham, RG40 4EX

Full application for the temporary stationing of a sales office for a period of one year. Renewal of 202615.

No Comment

213922 - 18 Field Place, Wokingham, RG41 4EU

Householder application for the proposed first floor extension above the existing garage with 3 no. roof lights to the front elevations and 1 no. flat roof dormer to the rear elevation.

No Comments, but will await another week to see if any neighbours have any comments.
Appeal: APP/X0360/W/21/3280409
Application: 210536 - 344 Barkham Road, Barkham, RG41 4DE

Proposal: Full application for the proposed erection of 1no. three bedroom dwelling

with associated parking and landscaping.
The Council will submit the comments from the planning response to the Planning Inspectorate

2. Approved and Refused Application
203539 - Land Off Bearwood Road, Bearwood Road, Wokingham, RG41 4SP
Full planning application for the change of use of 14.77ha from existing private woodland to informal recreational land and associated infrastructure including pedestrian and vehicle access, car parking and footpath network and landscaping.
This application has been approved by WBC
213551 - 350b Barkham Road, Barkham, Wokingham, RG41 4DE
Householder application for the proposed demolition of existing conservatory and erection of a single Storey rear extension with internal alterations.
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This application has been approved by WBC

213271 - 344 Barkham Road, Barkham, RG41 4DE
Householder application for the proposed loft conversion into a habitable space consisting of an addition bedroom and office space.

This application has been approved by WBC

213335 - 5 Thorn Close, Barkham, Wokingham, RG41 4SQ
Householder application for the proposed erection of a single storey front extension and conversion of garage/store to habitable accommodation plus changes to fenestration.
This application has been approved by WBC

213357 - 15 Equestrian Court, Arborfield Green, Wokingham, RG2 9ZS
Proposal: Householder application for the proposed new side door into detached

garage.
This application has been approved by WBC
211937 – 31 Barkham Ride, Barkham, RG40 4EX

Full planning application for the proposed use of land for stationing of 8 no. mobile homes for residential purposes. (Revised layout further to the grant of planning permissions 191809 and 193402.)

This application has been approved by WBC
213446 - 60 Bearwood Road, Barkham, Wokingham, RG41 4SY
Proposal: Householder application for the proposed erection of a single storey rear

extension with 3 no. rooflights, following demolition of existing conservatory.
This application has been approved by WBC
213123 - 17 Aggisters Lane, Barkham, Wokingham, RG41 4DW

Householder application for the proposed erection of a single storey rear extension.
This application has been approved by WBC
3. Any Other Planning Business
1. Solar Farm 
Mr Dexter summarised his understanding of the status of the Solar Farm project which was discussed by the Council.  It is apparent that there is a delay in the project as the decision notice has not been issued and the farmer has re-seeded some of the fields.  Condition 23 of the Planning Officer’s report calls for the formation of a Liaison Group and this is welcomed by Barkham Parish Council and feels this should be done at the earliest opportunity.  The Clerk will write to Cllr Kaiser to seek a general update as to progress and when the first session of the Liaison Group will convene. 

2. Green Belt Proposals 
Council discussed and decided that due to lack of an action plan and support from other organisations and residents, it would not support the Green Belt bid as the emphasis was shifting from the preservation of rural land around Reading to a protest group aimed specifically against the Hall Farm
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21/104 External Reports
Cllr Kaiser was unable to attend the meeting, so no report was received.
21/105 Clerks Report

Land at Highlands Avenue

No progress has been made.  The Clerk has not been able to obtain a response from the Solicitors.

Item ongoing

Meeting with CEO

Items for discussion are being presented at the meeting so that a letter can be sent.

Item ongoing

Enforcement Issues

Land by Coppid Hill House – No update received.  The Clerk is to chase up this again and raise concern that it is taking so long, especially as the council understands that it is still being rented out.
The Coombes – 

· Land adjacent to White Heart Grove – No updates have been received regarding these cases since the last meeting

· Plot B.  – No updates have been received regarding these cases since the last meeting

· Beech Wood – No updates have been received regarding these cases since the last meeting

Items ongoing

Phone box Adoption

No further progress has yet been made.

Item ongoing

Queens Platinum Jubilee 

Crest has not responded to the invite, so a working group is to be set up to discuss the event and identify possible activities for the day.

Item ongoing

Asset of Community Value – The Bull at Barkham 

Work is ongoing to re list The Bull at Barkham as an asset of Community Value.  There are some items for consideration by the Council, and this will be bought to Council in January.
Item ongoing

School Road / Langley Common Road Junction

The Road Safety Group met with WBC Highways and the issue will be looked at and assessed by Highways.

Item Ongoing

Green Belt

Information was sent to Councillors on the proposal.  A decision is needed whether to support.

Item Ongoing

Litter at the Arborfield Green Rugby Fields
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A resident has copied BPC into an email sent to WBC and Crest’s Arborfield Community Team, asking for more bins around the rugby fields. This is the second email sent to WBC / Crest.  A partial response has been sent by WBC to the Resident.  Officers from WBC should be contacting the resident.

Item Ongoing

Bus Shelter Repair

The Clerk is obtaining quotes to have the bench at the Langley Common Road shelter repaired or replaced.  A proposal to replace the bus shelters with modern shelter is being raised at the Council nmeeting.

Item Ongoing

21/106 Level Crossing Queues – Council discussed the issues of queues at the Level Crossing on Barkham Road decided not to take any further action at this time.
21/107 Finance
1. Accounts – Proposal to agree accounts and payments for November to December 2021 LGA 1972 s150 (5)
	Payments for November to December 2021 authorised at Council meeting on 14th December 2021

	S/O
	Staff Wages
	£945.12
	December 2021 salary - LGA 1972 s111 

	DD
	Nest
	£92.95
	Pension Contribution Employer & Employee – December 2021 - LGA 1972 s111

	DD
	Plusnet
	£33.60
	Internet and phone charges – December 2021 - LGA 1972 s111      

	DD
	Lloyds Bank (Credit Card)
	£9.00
	Credit Card bill – November Payments

£3.00 – monthly fee. – LGA 1972 s111

£6.00 – Land Registry – Documents for the asset of community value application - LGA 1972 s111

	BACS
	Tivoli
	£59.33
	Bin emptying – November LGA 1972 s111

	DD
	ICO
	£35.00
	ICO Registration - LGA 1972 s111 (Paid 5th November)

	BACS
	Amazon
	£78.35
	Office Stationary - LGA 1972 s111

	BACS
	Externiture
	£172.08
	Bus shelter cleaning and survey Local Government Misc. Provisions Act 1953 s4

	BACS
	SLCC
	£171.00
	SLCC membership LGA 1972 s143

	BACS
	Arborfield Parish Council
	£80.00
	Remembrance Day Parade – Grant to costs of shared event LGA 1972 s137 

	Bacs
	WBC
	£483.60
	Bearwood Road TOPO Survey (agreed and undertaken in July 2019, only just received the invoice) – CIL Expenditure Planning Act 2008, Part 11 S.216 & Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL) Regulations 2010 (as amended)


The transactions will be authorised by Mrs Stubbs and Mrs Edwards
2. Report on Monies received
None
3. Draft Budget 
The Council reviewed the draft budget and agreed changes to be made.  The Clerk is awaiting some information from WBC on Election Costs, to be included in the budget, to assist in setting the Precept.  The Clerk will amend the budget ready for final agreement in January, ready to set the Precept.
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4. CIL Update and Projects to Consider and agree – 

i. Update on previous projects identified 
Council received an update from the CIL Advisory Committee on the projects that were agreed to be looked into for CIL expenditure and Council approved the amended project list.

ii. Outdoor Gym 
WBC has sent a proposal for Barkham PC to part fund an outdoor gym container.  The cost is £35,000 to be split with Arborfield PC.  Cost to Barkham would be £17,500 and would only proceed if Arborfield also agreed to the funding of the unit.  
The Council decided they would not like to part fund this project at this time.  BPC would like to see a realistic proposal, including where the unit would be placed, how it would be accessed, and what measures would be in place to stop it being vandalised.  It would also, once this is received, be dependent on Arborfield Parish Council contributing to the project.
iii. CCTV Cameras for Fly tipping Hotspots 
WBC has sent some information to parishes that may want to consider installing CCTV in fly tipping hotspots.  
The Council decided to look into the purchase and installation of the cameras at locations in Barkham, and would like a demonstration of the cameras from WBC.  The Council will also need to identify the areas for the cameras, should they decide to install them.
iv. Bus Shelter Replacement and new bus shelter 
Council agreed to using CIL money to replace the concrete bus shelters on Langley Common Road, and the two on Barkham Road.  The Clerk will obtain quotes to replace the shelters.

Council also considered placing a bus shelter on Barkham Street.  Further investigation is needed as to whether permissions from WBC are required, and whether any planning permission is needed.  Quotes will need to be obtained before a final decision is made.  The Clerk will contact WBC to make the enquiries needed.
5. Plaque of remembrance at St James Church 
Council agreed to funding a plaque in St James Church to remember soldiers from the Second World War.  An estimate for the plaque cost is £150.  The Council agreed to £150 for the plaque, but would also be willing to fund something more than a plaque.  Mrs Stubbs will speak to the Church about this, and will report back to council.
Concerns were raised that Barkham’s soldiers from the memorial were not read out along with Arborfield’s at the Remembrance Day Service which is a joint Parish affair.  The Clerk will raise this with the Clerk at Arborfield.

21/108 Parish Office Operations

1. Finance Committee Members 
Council elected 1 new member onto the Finance Committee following the resignation of 2 Councillors who served on the committee.
The new member is: Mr Wrobel
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Proposed by: Mrs Stubbs Seconded by: Mr Dexter Vote: All agreed

2. Meeting request with WBC CEO – 
The Council discussed the items to be sent in a letter to the CEO.  The Clerk will draft the letter and send via email to full council for approval before sending.  Items to be included in the letter are:
1. We want to create a better working relationship with WBC, and would like to help in creating this relationship.

2. We have examples of very good working relationships with Martin Heath in WBC Highways and the officers in the Enforcement department, and would like to try to extend this to other departments. (Can expand on this in the letter)

3. We have concerns that when we submit reports through the portal to a database, we cannot always follow them up after a few weeks to track their progress, and so we would like to know a point of contact for each department, if this is possible.

4. We also have some concerns as to communication with WBC, sometimes we write to a department and it can take a long time to get a response, again if we had a contact person for each department, we feel this will improve communications.  For example, in planning, we get the notifications of applications, but are not informed of the officer’s name, so if we have a query, it has to be submitted through the portal, and then if the officer does not check the application for several days, it can impede our ability to comment appropriately on the application.

5. The computer system can be a barrier to communications.

21/109 Councillors Forum
Mr Heyliger reported on the SID deployment along Langley Common Road, which was there for 3 weeks.  It returned good figures, which remain in the low 30’s.  The Max speed registered was 80mph.  The data will be sent to WBC to assist with reducing the speed limit to 30mph.
The Data logger was to be deployed on Barkham Street, but due to Christmas and the work from home advice, this has been postponed as the figures will not reflect a true picture.

School Road junction has been raised with WBC Highways, who will be carrying out a traffic assessment.  Mr Heyliger will chase Highways as to where this is at.  It was mentioned that it may be possible to square off the junction, but this will need further looking at.

There being no further business the meeting closed at 10pm.
